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Minutes of the regular August 19, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, August 19, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                             
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                     (absent)
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                                  
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Robbie Doss, Eden’s Own Journal, 


Heather Smith, Eden Daily News

Becky Bereiter, News 14

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Pastor Lemuel Hardison, North Spray Christian Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Interim Fire Chief Bernie Moore.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Turner                     that the meeting agenda be approved.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
The meeting actually began with Public Hearing (b) – (i).  Mayor Grogan stated that they had ten parcels in their extra-territorial district.  He then proceeded to open the public hearings.  He also noted that Mr. Joe Hinton wanted to speak regarding one of the public hearings.
(b)  Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property South of the Dan River along NC Highway 14 to Bethlehem Church Road; east to Moir Mill Road; northeast along Moir Mill Road; north to Town Creek Road; east along Town Creek Road to Quesinberry Road; north along Quesinberry Road to existing Eden ETJ line previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Residential-Protected to Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-06.  
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them is to rezone approximately 1617.85 acres from the current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-Suburban (RS). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. She then presented them with a map for them to view of the area they would be discussing.

Descriptions of the current county land use districts are as follows:

RA – Residential Agricultural District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. 

RP – Residential Protected District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-Suburban (RS) district is established to provide reasonable safeguards for areas characterized by suburban residential and agricultural uses. The intent of this district is: (1) to encourage the continued use of land for low density residential and agricultural purposes; (2) to retain the open characteristics of land areas on the fringe of the city; (3) to provide a transitional zone between higher density residential districts of the city and low density residential and agricultural districts of the county; and (4) to provide interim land use control to land areas until such time a more intense use of land is warranted. Provision is made for reduction of the minimum lot size where public or community sewerage and water systems are available.

The area for consideration consists primarily of large tracts of open farmland and very low density residential uses. The area also includes large tracts of wooded or undeveloped land. The RS district is established specifically for these types of uses, and is very similar to the county’s RA district. Properties in these areas which are currently zoned RP contain single family residences situated on larger lots, which in most cases are associated with or adjacent to agricultural uses. Based on this information, staff recommends that these parcels also be zoned RS.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “rural” or “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “adjacent developed” or “secondary growth” areas. Adjacent developed areas are defined as “areas with a high level of existing urban development outside of, but adjacent to existing city limits”. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. These classifications correspond almost identically to the current Rockingham County classifications. Therefore, residents and property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties. Existing bona fide farms will still be recognized as such, so there will be no change in the way these properties are valued for tax purposes. Manufactured homes are permitted in the RA district, and are allowed as a conditional use in the RS district.
Based upon the character of the area, the existing agricultural and low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(c)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property  along Town Creek Road known as Glenn Farm Subdivision previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Residential-Protected to Residential-20.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-07.  
Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them was to rezone approximately 142.26 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-20 (R-20). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. She indicated that this was the case that Mr. Hinton was concerned about.
Descriptions of the current county land use districts are as follows:

RA – Residential Agricultural District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. 

RP – Residential Protected District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-20 (R-20) district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is for single family residences. The regulations of this district are intended to protect existing residential areas with minimum lot sizes of 20,000 square feet and to encourage, in selected portions of the incorporated area, the subdivision of undeveloped property into lots with a minimum of 20,000 square feet.

The subject area consists of an established neighborhood of large-lot single family residential dwellings along and off of Town Creek Road and west of River Ridge Road. 

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject area as an “urban transition” area. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies this area as “adjacent developed”, which is defined as “an area with a high level of existing urban development located outside of, but adjacent to existing city limits”.  The Land Development Plan recommends “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. District regulations for R-20 district are very similar to the current county RP district, so residents and property owners should see little or no change in the zoning regulations for this area.  
Based upon the residential character and uses of this area and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Mr. Joe Hinton, 145 River Ridge Road, explained that as was stated in June, a large group of them went to ask the Rockingham County Commissioners to stop the ETJ expansion.  One of his biggest concerns was lot sizes.  Lot sizes in their area generally run between 25,000 or the minimum, and there are very few of them that size.  Most of them are in the upper 20s to the low 30s, almost 7 tenths of an acre or bigger.  So, having worked with developers, small lots mean more profit, and that means that they are going to come in and make the small lots.  Such as, the road that he lived on was a dead end road.  He explained that he had also sat on the Rockingham County Technical Review Committee and the only way that a subdivision could be made down there was to put a road in that reached back to Town Creek.  Doing that would run the cost up in developing that land.  So the developer would go in there and put in 20,000 square foot lots.  
At their present zoning requirements, they are talking about making an urban sprawl out there and not the atmosphere that they have right now.  They were told that when they got in the ETJ, they were here and there and there was nothing that could be done about it, they would keep them in the same atmosphere.  He continued that 20,000 square foot lots do not fit that.  One of the responses that he received when he had said that was that the Health Department would determine it and that was very much right, but a little quick analysis of what they have is that normally in that area you would put three or four bedroom houses.  For a four bedroom house you would be looking at 540 linear feet of line.  You have to double that for repairs which would be 1,080 feet and that was a whole lot of line and would take up the majority of a half acre lot.  He explained that then, along comes technology and the first technical break was a 25% reduction.  The 540 now becomes 400 feet, 800 feet.  There was another that was a 50% reduction that turns to 540 for the initial and the repair.  You can put those on half acre lots.  He explained that he just did a lot in the mountains that was 20,000 square foot and they put a five bedroom house on it, using this same technology.  
He explained that he wished that the City would have stayed on this pattern.  If they were going to be in the ETJ, at least keep them in the same zoning district.  If they do not have something like an R-25 or R-30, it should have been done.  The City knew that they were going to ETJ places in there, but what they are doing is turning them into an urban sprawl, they would have houses on top of each other.  If he was at the end of his road at the last lot in Glenn Farms, they are talking about a half acre lot beside of his lot.  He questioned what size houses they would put on there.  Well, a lot of times they would put smaller houses on there and it would hurt the value of their property out there. 

He stated that he was just asking that now that they were in the ETJ, for a zoning district that was more in line with the County which would mean a minimum of 25,000 square foot lots.  His final thing was, has the City made every effort to recommending zoning districts for their properties that match their current ones and in his opinion it had not.  The 20,000 was going to create an influx, development was going to come back and when they know they can put 20,000 square foot lots out there they were going to have developers wanting to do that and it would really change the atmosphere.

Mrs. Stultz explained that in response to Mr. Hinton’s comments, what they see in the pink [color] was all that they were zoning R-20.  They do have a zoning district that allows 25,000 square foot or greater lots which was the green [color] that was around him.  His subdivision had already been subdivided and planned by the County. The zoning district that surrounds them, a more rural and agricultural area, would allow some uses, and she was convinced it would not be compatible with what was in his subdivision.  All of these lots have been platted out and unless a septic tank was put on a smaller lot than she had seen recently, there would be very little way to subdivide those lots any smaller.  She added that she thought he had some valid concerns and she was sure that over the next year as they prepare their new zoning ordinance and land use regulations, they could certainly look at it.
********
(d)   Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property on the east side of NC Highway 14 at its intersection with Town Creek Road previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Highway-Commercial to Business-Highway 1.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-08.  

 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them was to rezone approximately 11.34 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Business Highway 1 (BH-1). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

Descriptions of the current county land use districts are as follows:

RA – Residential Agricultural District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. 

HC – Highway Commercial District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place in which the principal use of land is for the retailing of durable goods, the provision of commercial services to industrial areas, and the provision of services to tourists.

The City’s Business Highway 1 (BH-1) district is established for the developing business area along NC 14 and the intersecting streets in the general vicinity of Morehead Memorial Hospital. These districts are designed to serve the special needs of the traveling public and the local citizens. The district provisions are designed to encourage low density development on large lots in the strategically urbanizing areas. In working toward this objective, permitted uses in this district are limited to those uses compatible to existing uses and that would not be offensive to the contiguous residential and institutional districts.

The subject area consists of a .89 acre parcel containing a convenience store. The larger parcel (10.44 acres) is cleared and vacant. This parcel has been filled and in the past has been marketed as commercial property. The large parcel adjoins wooded property currently zoned RP (Residential Protected) and RA (Residential Agricultural). The smaller parcel adjoins two properties zoned RA, both of which contain single family residences.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject properties as an “urban transition” area. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these properties as an “adjacent developed” area. Adjacent developed areas are defined as “areas with a high level of existing urban development outside of, but adjacent to existing city limits”. The Land Development Plan recommends “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. Based on the fact that there is a business already located on one parcel and the other has been marketed for commercial development, staff recommends that both of these parcels be zoned for commercial use. 

The BH-1 district permits only uses that would not be incompatible with surrounding residential uses. Due to their location along an entrance corridor into the city and their proximity to developed residential properties, staff is of the opinion that the BH-1 designation would allow for commercial development, while still protecting the surrounding uses from more intense uses. The current county designation of HC offers no such protection, as it allows for more intense commercial development. Staff also recommends that the large parcel, currently zoned RA, be zoned BH-1 since this site has been prepared and marketed for this type of use, and it is most likely not suitable for agricultural or residential development. If zoned BH-1, both parcels (if developed) would be required to install the required buffer between the commercial use and adjacent residential property.  
Based upon the character of the area, the location along a major entrance corridor, the proximity to residential uses, the existing commercial use, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(e)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property along Harrington Highway from the existing ETJ line at the Dan River and east to Highway 14; Bethlehem Church Road from Harrington Highway to Highway 14 previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Residential-Protected to Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-09.  

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them was to rezone approximately 1211.89 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-Suburban (RS). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

Descriptions of the current county land use districts are as follows:

RA – Residential Agricultural District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for agricultural and very low density residential uses. 

RP – Residential Protected District:  The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-Suburban (RS) district is established to provide reasonable safeguards for areas characterized by suburban residential and agricultural uses. The intent of this district is: (1) to encourage the continued use of land for low density residential and agricultural purposes; (2) to retain the open characteristics of land areas on the fringe of the city; (3) to provide a transitional zone between higher density residential districts of the city and low density residential and agricultural districts of the county; and (4) to provide interim land use control to land areas until such time a more intense use of land is warranted. Provision is made for reduction of the minimum lot size where public or community sewerage and water systems are available.

The area for consideration consists primarily of large tracts of open farmland and very low density residential uses. The area also includes tracts of wooded or undeveloped land. The RS district is established specifically for these types of uses, and is very similar to the county’s RA district. Properties in these areas which are currently zoned RP contain single family residences situated on larger lots, which in most cases are associated with or adjacent to agricultural uses. Based on this information, staff recommends that these parcels also be zoned RS.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject areas as “rural” or “urban transition” areas. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies these areas as “secondary growth” areas. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” development for most of this area, with “traditional neighborhood” development for some areas adjacent to Harrington Highway. These classifications correspond very closely with the current Rockingham County classifications. Therefore, residents and property owners will see little or no change in the zoning regulations for these properties. Existing bona fide farms will still be recognized as such, so there will be no change in the way these properties are valued for tax purposes. Manufactured homes are permitted in the RA district, and are allowed as a conditional use in the RS district.
Based upon the character of the area, the existing agricultural and low density residential uses in the area, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(f)     Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property along Tellowee Road and Country View Road previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Agricultural and Residential-Protected to Residential-20.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-10. 
 
Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them was to rezone approximately 160.95 acres from their current Rockingham County zoning designations to Residential-20 (R-20). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The subject area is currently zoned Residential Protected (RP). The purpose of this district is to provide a place for low density single-family residential uses where water and sewer needs are met by individual wells and septic tanks.

The City’s Residential-20 (R-20) district is established as a district in which the principal use of the land is for single family residences. The regulations of this district are intended to protect existing residential areas with minimum lot sizes of 20,000 square feet and to encourage, in selected portions of the incorporated area, the subdivision of undeveloped property into lots with a minimum of 20,000 square feet.

The subject area consists of an established neighborhood of large-lot single family residential dwellings along Tellowee Road, Town Creek Road, Country View Road, and Silver Leaf Trail.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject area as an “urban transition” area. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies this area as “adjacent developed”, which is defined as “an area with a high level of existing urban development located outside of, but adjacent to existing city limits”.  The Land Development Plan recommends “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. District regulations for R-20 district are very similar to the current county RP district, so residents and property owners should see little or no change in the zoning regulations for this area.

Based upon the residential character and uses of this area and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

Council Member Tuggle questioned that in the Tellowee Road area, did they run into the same type of thing that Mr. Hinton had referred to where you have some huge lots and you have others that were divided up into smaller lots.  He added that he suspected it was like that in a lot of places.
Mrs. Stultz replied that there was some of that.  She noted that sometimes there were topographical issues, but R-20 did not allow manufactured housing.  It was a very traditional, post World War II subdivision which was similar to what was in Glenn Farm.  

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew, as Mr. Hinson was saying, of course they talk about trying to keep the character of the neighborhoods the same, and he was sure that when all of these houses were built, there was nobody to make sure that everybody has 25,000 square foot or 25,000 for the most part.  He asked if that was true.

Mrs. Stultz replied that a good portion of what was in Saura Town Estates predated County zoning.  Country View was done with County zoning and really in areas without public sewer, the size of the lot was determined by how much property you need to put in the septic tank.  

Council Member Tuggle questioned that it was almost an impossibility to make sure that all the lots meet 25,000 square feet so to speak.

Mrs. Stultz replied that there would have to be a minimum of that and then you deal with it.  For example, the house that she [formerly] lived in at the Glenn Farms was a little over an acre.  And that was done simply because they had to get the tank in and topography really had a lot to do with it.

Council Member Burnette stated that he knew that her department was looking at consolidating some of the zoning that they have at this point and she mentioned that this was what they have today, but maybe in the future, they might have something different.  If they did approve this as it was today, how could they make sure that they do flag this as an area that they certainly want to look at.

Mrs. Stultz replied that her staff was taking notes and they would make sure that they look at these.

Mayor Grogan stated that one thing, there would be some requests for changes, but any change made would be according to their procedures, they will make an application to the planning and zoning board stating what they want and how it was going to be used.  At that time they will make a recommendation and eventually wind up here where you have an opportunity to look at it to make that decision to support the planning and zoning board recommendation or not.
Council Member Tuggle asked, so they could actually change anything at anytime with board approval, regardless.  He added that he just wanted to make sure the public knew that.

********
(g)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property located at 511 Harrington Highway previously zoned by Rockingham County as Office and Institutional to Office and Institutional.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-11.  

 
Mrs. Stultz explained that the request before them was to rezone approximately 22.73 acres from its current Rockingham County zoning designation to Office and Institutional (OI). This area is a part of the recent ETJ extension area that was approved by the City Council and the Rockingham County Commissioners. 

The subject property is currently zoned Office and Institutional (OI).  The Rockingham County OI district is established primarily for office and institutional uses.

The City’s Office and Institutional (OI) district is established primarily for office and institutional uses which have only limited contact with the general public and which have no offensive noises, odors, smoke, fumes, and any other objectionable conditions. As residences are permitted in this district, and as the district is usually adjacent to residential districts, provisions are made for yards, off-street parking, and off-street loading areas.

The subject parcel contains the central office for the Rockingham County Schools. The subject property is bordered on two sides by large wooded tracts of vacant property. The property across Bethlehem Church Road contains a restaurant and a private recreational club.

The Rockingham County Land Use Plan classifies the subject parcel as “urban transition”. The City of Eden Land Development Plan classifies this property as a “secondary growth” area. Secondary growth areas are defined as “areas with access or potential access to city infrastructure and urban services, and located within the city’s ETJ or potential ETJ area”. The Land Development Plan recommends “rural residential” or “traditional neighborhood” development for this area. The City’s OI district has very similar zoning requirements as the Rockingham County OI district; therefore residents should see little or no difference in the current zoning requirements for this property.

Based upon the character of the area, the office and institutional use located on the property, and the recommendations of the City of Eden Land Development Plan, staff recommends in favor of the request.

********
(h)    Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property located at 1093 Bethlehem Church Road previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Mixed to Manufactured Home Residential-Suburban.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-12  
Mrs. Stultz explained that the next case currently contained a permitted mobile home park with eleven (11) mobile homes.  They debated the recommendation for this particular piece of property at length.  The City of Eden has not approved anything to be zoned Manufactured Home Park since 1968, however with this one, with the current plan, it was going to be there anyway, so they could best regulate it by zoning it Manufactured Home.
 ********
(i)      Consideration of a zoning map amendment request and Ordinance to rezone property located at the Southeast corner of Harrington Highway and NC 87 previously zoned by Rockingham County as Residential-Mixed to Residential-12.  Request submitted by City Council.   ZONING CASE Z-08-13  

Mrs. Stultz explained that this area contained Harrington Corners, which was a new condominium development that was going in.  The County had it zoned Residential Medium or Mixed and that was lot sized similar to their R-12.
Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition. As no one came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearings closed.  

Council Member Myott commented that she felt better about this knowing it can be changed if the person comes before the Council.
Mayor Grogan added that the whole thing with the ETJ was that it will get city type service as far as you have people out there [such] as Mr. Hinton talked about, a developer would love to get a hold of some property, not in today’s market, but sometime in the future, to be able to buy and build houses on a smaller lot than what the county requires.  Other people probably already have multi acres, but this is just a first step.  It was like when Leaksville, Spray and Draper were made one town.  They sat down and said they would make all of Leaksville or Spray zoning the same and anything that did not have zoning was going to be Residential-20 because that was the highest.  As development came, people made requests, and as the times change and things developed, then zoning areas were changed.  This was the thing that will happen in those ETJ’s.

Council Member Tuggle stated that actually that has happened all along, they get zoning cases and changes and requests for changes all the time and this was really no different, it just sets it in place.

Council Member Turner expressed concern that if they went with an R-20 somebody could have a chance to jump in there before they might be able to make a revision.

Mrs. Stultz explained that R-20 was their most restrictive zoning district.  It allows the least usage, it requires the largest lot development, and it was the same zoning district as Knollwood.  She stated that if they thought about it, it was entirely similar with what was in Glenn Farm, large lots, single families, and spread out development.  She added that she really did not see any way that any damage could be done, but that was not to say that someone would not come in to some of those big parcels that surround them in the meantime and apply for a subdivision and subdivide some of it, but that was another night’s worry.
She also explained that when their first ETJ was done in 1979, everything was zoned R-20 except for a few parcels that they knew where the current land use was.  So over the years R-20 was considered a holding zone because so very little could happen in it, it was a protected district.  The Council had agreed to waive the fees for re-zoning applications from property owners in the new ETJ areas if they were dissatisfied with the zoning district applied to their property for a period of one year, at no cost.

Council Member Tuggle stated that if a developer comes in, they would stick with the same type standards and make sure they maintain the integrity of the neighborhood with anything that abuts it.  He asked if that was correct.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she was not going to say that because suppose somebody came in and wanted to do something on one of those big parcels like Mr. Wilson was doing at Harrington Corner.  The Council may all decide that was appropriate.  She added that she could not see anything that could come out there which would be detrimental to them, and there was a bigger risk in their larger lot zoning districts than there were for R-20.  She added that everything that would come in would have to come to this Council and everybody would have an opportunity to talk about it.  

Council Member Tuggle stated that it would still have to come before them to make sure they could follow through with the integrity of the neighborhood to which Mrs. Stultz replied yes.

Council Member Turner questioned the timeline for possible revisions.
Mrs. Stultz replied that hopefully the staff would meet with the consultant next week and begin the process and they would review all they have and then review the maps and land use regulations.  The ordinance changes recommended would be based on the Land Use Plan.

Council Member Carter asked if the people living in the manufactured homes would still be okay to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they would and Mayor Grogan added that they were grandfathered.
Council Member Tuggle asked if they could expand that trailer park to which Mrs. Stultz replied they could not without coming in for a special use permit.  Council Member Tuggle stated that the way it was zoned right now, it goes up to the edge and around it and if they wanted to expand they would have to get permission to expand and change the zoning.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she had never done one, but there was what amounts to a special use permit process that they would have to go through and come before the City Council and ask for permission before it could be expanded.  So everybody in the neighborhood would have an opportunity to comment.

A motion was made by Council Member Burnette seconded by Council Member Tuggle            to accept the recommendations and approve all public hearings (b,c,d,e,f,g,h,and i).  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  This motion carried.
(a)   Consideration of a zoning text amendment request and Ordinance to amend Section 11.24(k)(5) to permit adult care facilities, physicians’ offices, senior apartments and urgent care facilities as permitted uses in the Business-Shopping Center District. Request submitted by Swofford, Inc.  ZONING CASE Z-08-05. 
The city has received a request for a zoning text amendment to amend Section 11.24(k)(5) of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to allow adult care facilities, physicians’ offices, senior apartments and urgent care facilities as permitted uses in the Business-Shopping Center District.  The request was submitted by Swofford, Inc.

The Planning and Inspections Department recommended approval of the text amendment request as amended to allow physicians’ offices, urgent care facilities and adult day care facilities as permitted uses and to deny the request for senior living apartments.  At their July regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request as amended.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request was initiated by Swofford, Inc., owner of the Eden Mall.  The Eden Mall has undergone a gradual transition from a retailing establishment to a location for primarily service oriented business. There are currently a very few retail businesses left in this facility, however the mall now houses a child care facility, the NCDMV office, and extended services for Morehead Hospital. The property owner has plans to develop this property into primarily medical and associated uses, including residential apartments for senior citizens.

The Business Shopping Center district is established as a district in which the principal use of land is to provide for the retailing of goods and services in designated shopping areas, where the nature of the development occurring is limited by standards designed to protect the abutting residential areas. This district is required for shopping center developments over four (4) acres; shopping center areas under four (4) acres shall be classified as neighborhood businesses.

The request is to allow physicians’ offices, urgent care facilities, adult day care facilities and senior living apartments as permitted uses. Business and professional offices are currently allowed in the BSC districts; therefore physicians’ offices would already be permitted as a use by right. Urgent care facilities are not specifically listed as a permitted use, but staff is of the opinion that these facilities would be very similar in nature to physicians’ offices and therefore should be allowed as a permitted use. Child care facilities are currently allowed in the BSC districts, and staff is of the opinion that adult day care facilities would be very similar in nature to this use, and should be allowed as a permitted use.

Because the BSC district is designed specifically for retail and service uses, staff is of the opinion that residential uses would not be suitable for this district, and therefore should not be allowed as a permitted use.

Based upon the foregoing information, staff recommends that the request be amended to allow physicians’ offices, urgent care facilities and adult day care facilities as permitted uses in the BSC district, but that the request for senior living apartments be denied. 

Council Member Tuggle commented that he tried to play the devil’s advocate and he tried every way in the world to figure out how a senior living apartment could be as opposed to the recommendation and when he looked through the zoning ordinance book, he could not find anywhere that it would fit in except in Residential and Business-Central.  He stated that he concurred as he probably spent a couple of hours on this just trying every way in the world so that this guy would have an opportunity, but he did not see where it would fit in there.

Council Member Myott stated that she thought their purpose had become to try to get living areas in with the businesses.

Mrs. Stultz replied that she did agree with that in Business-Central and in some areas of Business-General, but if it was a shopping center that was a very different kind of development so they did not think it would be a good fit.

Council Member Ellis questioned how they had go-karts there.
Mrs. Stultz replied that it was a recreation facility and they were allowed as a permitted use.

Council Member Ellis questioned even with the children’s area to which Mrs. Stultz explained that an area like a shopping center, they have those sort of mixed uses that were permitted in there and there were a litany of things allowed and a recreation use of that type was permitted.
Council Member Ellis asked if that was during regular hours, for the children to be kept from running go-karts and those types of things.

Mrs. Stultz replied that if those rules were made that was a private concern between the mall, the hospital, the daycare, and the folks who run the go-kart facility.  The city really did not have any influence over that unless they were creating a noise problem after 11:00 (p.m.).

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition. As no one came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearing closed.  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Turner            to accept the recommendation to amend Section 11.24(k)(5) to allow physicians’ offices, urgent care facilities and adult day care facilities as permitted uses in the Business-Shopping Center District.   All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
Elretha Perkins-Neal speaks regarding the Riverboat Men Mural located in the Old Leaksville Shopping District:
Ms. Elretha Perkins-Neal, 135 Tomlin Creek Lane, explained that she was the president of the Political Action Committee and she was there today to discuss the mural.  She explained that they had already met with the Mayor and Mr. Mike Dougherty.  She explained that her first interest came when she began getting phone calls from children, from age 13 to age 18.  She pointed out that their concern was that they did not understand it and also they took offense to it.  First of all they did not know the history of the riverboat people and she did not either.  By the same token they felt like it was an insult.  
She explained that when they looked at the mural, they of course explained how they felt about it and after she looked at it, it looked like two (2) Caucasian kids and a nanny there.  They questioned Mr. Dougherty and the Mayor and were told that those were three (3) children playing.  The young lady there was not a care giver but in fact a child.  She stated that her thing was that if she was a child, she needed to look like a child.  She pointed out that she had a scarf on her head and she looked like a caregiver, so if she was a child, she needed to have basically pigtails or something that made her look like that.  
She added that there were some other concerns about the mural as well but they have discussed it.  They did not ask anybody to take that mural down.  The only thing they asked was that it be modified so that it will not offend anybody.  
She explained that they went out and got signatures because the city had basically asked two (2) organizations, the NAACP and the Minority Business Association.  She pointed out that they did not ask them how many members they had.  She explained that the NAACP meeting was on the first Monday of every month and you would only find 5 people there, so that was not fair representation of Rockingham County as far as minorities were concerned.  She pointed out that just because they were a minority did not mean that they belong to the NAACP.  The other organization, which she helped start along with Mr. Dougherty, probably had 10 to 15 members but it dwindled down to about 6 or 7 so they were talking about an average of 10 people that made a decision about a mural and you have this entire community here that were minorities that felt like it was an insult.  
She stated that she had brought them the signatures of about 750 people that did not like it and all they ask was to get it modified.  She was there tonight to ask them to take a look at it.  They did not want anything to make Rockingham County to look negative especially in Eden.  The children were the future and personally she did not even have to look at that mural if it was offensive.  She said that they have problems with their children already, and the only reason they have not done anything to that mural was because there was a lot of light and they did not want to get in any trouble, plus it has a piece of plexi-glass on it, so the only thing she asked was that they live here in harmony, she was the messenger and she was telling them what she was hearing in the community.  She asked them to consider maybe modifying that mural to make it pleasing to everybody that lived in this county.
Mayor Grogan asked if she would like to give those signatures to the clerk.

Ms. Perkins-Neal replied that they wanted to make copies of it, some of them they just got that night.

Mayor Grogan asked if it included their names and addresses…to which Ms. Perkins-Neal replied that they have the names but if they needed the addresses they could definitely backtrack but it was a lot of names.  She closed by stating that they could make it the way they wanted it to which Mayor Grogan replied that was fine.
*****

Floyd Steele speaks regarding the Riverboat Men Mural located in the Old Leaksville Shopping District:

Mr. Floyd Steele, 504 Henry Street, explained that he was a former police officer and former captain with the Rockingham County Sheriff’s Department.  He was also Vice President of the Political Action Committee.  A few months ago they had several young men and women come to the meeting showing concerns for the mural.  They found it offensive.  He stated that at that particular time he had not seen the mural.  At the end of the meeting he went down and looked at it and as Elretha said, he found that it was offensive.  He explained that it reminded him of slavery back in the old days.  He stated that he did not see anything or any use in glorifying slavery.  He stated that they were told that those men owned the boat and everything that was on it.  He pointed out that those men were barefoot, rowing a boat with a white man on it playing a banjo.  There was a black female or who appeared to be a black female attending to two white kids.  He stated that he saw no glory in that.  He only saw that it gave their young people low self esteem.  
Mr. Steele stated that their children were their future.  There was so much drug activity, there were gangs around and they should be concerned about what makes a medium for everybody, not one set of people.  He pointed out that what goes on with the black race; they have a lot of dysfunctional families.  They have women raising kids and the only role model these young children have was maybe these rap stars on television.  There was no father in the home and they did not have the opportunity to get jobs like some people do, so that was a disadvantage to black people.  
He stated that they did not need to have something downtown that was going to give problems in their neighborhood.  They should be concerned about all people.  He stated that they felt that once they had the meeting with the Mayor, Mr. Dougherty, and the other people who were present, that they would get some kind of consideration.  They did indicate they would consider modifying it but on the second meeting they said that they would not do any modifications to it.  He stated that he was very disappointed because he thought that the City of Eden and their elected officials would be for peace and harmony for all people not just one set of people.  
He stated that if he put something on his barber shop downtown and it was offensive to whites, there would be some way that this city would make him remove it.  He stated that he was asking them to give some kind of consideration concerning this mural because it did portray slavery.  
They could not get people to believe that it was honoring black people who were in business.  He stated that when he came here in 1964, he had a hard time getting a loan.  The only thing they gave him was $1800 for a loan and they had to have a meeting and then come back in three months and then they make that decision.  He stated that he was supposed to believe that these men in 1800 or 1900 were the owners of boats.  He stated that their children should not have to decide what they have seen or realize what it was, they should have something up there that was positive.
*****

Ronald Dishmon speaks regarding the Riverboat Men Mural located in the Old Leaksville Shopping District:

Mr. Ronald Dishmon, 318 Roosevelt Street, explained that it was not just a black problem.  It should affect the community black or white.  He explained that your first impression of that picture, and this was him, as a white male, it reminded him of a scene from Huckleberry Finn and Tom Sawyer, portraying the slave time.  That whole thing that these guys are supposed to be portrayed as entrepreneurs, you got these guys rowing the boat with the white guy sitting there playing the banjo.  That did not portray them being entrepreneurs.  A picture was worth a thousand words and that picture should not have to be explained.  When you look at a picture, it should already tell the story, you should not have to have a plaque up there to explain that picture.  He closed by stating that basically that was coming from his perspective.
*****

Dennis A. Kefalas speaks regarding the ETJ Zoning:
Mr. Dennis A. Kefalas, 1121 Town Creek Road, explained that he knew they had already been through the discussions regarding rezoning.  He had only two questions regarding that:  (1) How would the rezoning affect their tax structure or liabilities in that area and also (2) How would the rezoning benefit the families of Glenn Farm in particular.

Mayor Grogan replied that there was no tax liability.

Mr. Kefalas questioned if they would have to pay taxes to Rockingham County and to Eden as well.
Mayor Grogan replied no, he would only pay Rockingham County.  The only time that he would pay was if his area was annexed into the City of Eden, then he would pay taxes to Eden and also the County.

Mr. Kefalas asked, for clarification, so they were not being annexed, they were just being rezoned.  He explained that he was new here, he was a California transplant, and he had only been there one year.  He stated that he did not want to see too many things change that would affect the way they have their home and the area.

*****
Marsha McDaniel speaks regarding the Riverboat Men Mural located in the Old Leaksville Shopping District:

Ms. Marsha McDaniel, 717 Manley Street, explained that basically what she wanted to say had been touched on.  She did want to add that she had received some negative feedback about the mural on the wall.  They did not quite understand it.  Her daughter who is 12 years old, and she did try to tell her about their culture and history, but her thing was, why would they put it there and we are barely taught anything in school about black history, and I hoped that we could come to some type of resolution concerning this mural.
Mayor Grogan then moved on to the Reports from Staff section concerning the Parks, Recreation and Facility Maintenance reports due to the fact that Mr. Raymond Thomas had asked to speak regarding the concrete boat ramp.

Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks, Recreation & Facilities Maintenance to come forward with his reports.
Monthly Report for August – Johnny Farmer
The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park and other Parks and Recreation facilities during the month of August, 2008.

There will be an NSA Fast Pitch Tournament held at Freedom Park during the weekends of August 23 -24, 2008 and August 30 – 31, 2008.  The Monthly Concert in the Park will take place on Saturday, August 30 from 6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. with Veronica Jones playing at the Eden Kiwanis Amphitheater. 

The Mill Avenue Pool (Draper Pool) will be open from 10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. Monday – Friday for summer day camps, groups and swim lessons, and from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. for open swim time for the public.  The pool will be available for rental from6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. Monday – Sunday.  The cost is $3.00 for daily admission for City residents and $4.00 for non-residents, the City resident season pass is $35.00 and $45.00 for non-residents, and the cost for pool rentals is $42. 00 for 20 swimmers or less, $62.00 for 30 swimmers or less, and $82.00 for 40 swimmers or less.  

Report on Hwy 700 Boat Ramp – Johnny Farmer
During the Budget Retreat for Fiscal Year Budget 2008-09 and when the FY 2008-09 City of Eden Budget was adopted, the City Council approved $20,000 for a River Access Point at the Highway 700 Bridge, which is just outside the City limits.  This site is property leased to the City of Eden by Ted Johnson and his family for $1000.00 per year.

There was $20,000 budgeted for this project to cover costs associated with installing gravel and grading the roadway and a small parking area, fencing, installing railroad ties into the river bank for access, trash receptacles and picnic tables.  Most of the labor for this project was to be completed by City Staff and Prison Labor.

City Staff was approached by Mr. Ray Thomas, Sr. concerning the installation of a boat ramp at this site, and presented his proposal to the River Development Committee at the July 8, 2008 meeting.

There were many people in attendance at this meeting in support of boat ramp, including many from the public safety community that indicated this would be a great asset to assist them with any rescue that might happen on this area of the river.

Mr. Thomas informed the Committee that he had spoken to local businesses and individuals about the possibility of helping fund this project.  After a very long discussion concerning the boat ramp, the River Development Committee voted to ask City Staff to research the possibility of installing a boat ramp in this area, along with getting a cost estimate and then submitting this information to the City Council.

City Staff has researched the possibility of installing a ramp in this location, and after discussions with the North Carolina Division of Water Quality, it is something that is possible. It will be much more expensive that the $20,000 budgeted for the River Access Point, and require coordination and permitting from the Army Corp of Engineers, North Carolina Fish and Wildlife, United States Fish and Wildlife, North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources and North Carolina Department of Transportation. 

It will cost approximately $80,000 to do the planning and construction of the boat ramp and parking facilities.  This includes permits from the agencies listed above, along with site design, erosion control plan, and construction of the facility.

As discussed above, the current budget has only $20,000 for the Highway 700 Bridge Access Point and this leaves a shortfall of $60,000, which is not funded in the FY 2008-09 Budget.

As mentioned, several Rockingham County Officials, such as Emergency Management Director Steve Hale and Sheriff Sam Page are very much in favor of the ramp, and maybe they could approach the County Commission about assisting in the cost of this project.

It is also possible that local businesses and individuals could also help make up the shortfall, as mentioned by Mr. Ray Thomas, Sr., but there is no guarantee this will occur.

Staff is seeking direction on what steps the City Council would like for us to take concerning this project.

Mr. Raymond Thomas, 2037 E. Stadium Drive, explained that he was there to support this boat ramp and he also had a petition that represented over 1,000 signatures.  As Mr. Farmer had mentioned, they need to do it right the first time.  It would be wasting money to go down and put a canoe access, it would allow rescue people to go in but it would not be safe, with this concrete ramp, it makes it safe, and then if you are rescuing somebody you at least want to bring them out in a safe manner.  He stated that they did not have anything from below Duke Power down, any access points, all the way to Danville.  They need this concrete boat ramp.  He pointed out that the way the were promoting river recreation, they needed to stop doing that if they could not have a way in and out to rescue people as it would be setting up a liability.  

On the money, he stated, he knew as he had worked at Fieldcrest for 34 years and was in management for about 28 of it.  A lot of times they would reach over in another department and get the money.  Each department was budgeted so much money and they would look at a department that still had a whole lot left.  He pointed out that they were into the eighth month here and if they needed money for something urgent they could go into another department and get it.  He added that he did not know if they could do that or not with the city.  He asked if they reach over into another department and get money where they did not need it and if that was possible to look into.

Mayor Grogan stated that it was always possible to look at and it has been done previously.

Council Member Burnette pointed out for clarification that it was only the second month.

Mayor Grogan further explained that they were not a calendar year but a fiscal year, 2009-2010 and Council Member Burnette added that the city’s budget year begins July 1.

Council Member Tuggle also explained that it would not even be considered until you get to the end of the fiscal year and they were only two months into the fiscal year.

Council Member Ellis commented that as he had said, safety was a priority and they could understand that but also they have other priorities that they could reach to, with other people in the community and that was discussed at that meeting.  He pointed out that Mr. Steve Hale the County’s Emergency Management Director was present tonight and he spoke about the safety. 

Council Member Ellis agreed as Mr. Thomas had said, they did promote the rivers and they understood that a big part of the area here for Eden was their rivers and right now with what they were looking at with that $20,000, that was tight.  He explained that he would like to see some figures on paper from Mr. Farmer, as everything broken down to see where they were and there were probably a lot of people in their community that could help, even their County Commissioners, with it also being outside the city of Eden, which was County property.  He added that they were not asking for the County to pay the $1,000 a year, but they were going to do it right.  He stated that it might take them, maybe not this fiscal year, but next fiscal year to put it into budget to where they could do it right, unless they find people in the community who could help and work with Mr. Farmer and his department.  

He also added that what Mr. Thomas had done was outstanding.  This program was important to their town, their sportsmen, people who fish, and who have not used the river in many years because there has not been a way to get on the river.  
Mr. Thomas stated that he had in his notes, as far as money or donations, no one had gone and solicited Sam Smith, Pete Osborne, or Shorty Barnes and he felt that they would…to which Council Member Ellis commented that they were not saying they were going to close the door on it tonight.  The fact the pins were up for the next set, they have the ball rolling.  They could turn around and do the right thing here but they could not do it overnight.  He added that he thought it could possibly be done.

Mr. Thomas suggested that they needed to get a committee together and he suggested the River Development Committee to start asking for donations.
Mayor Grogan suggested that with his interest and leadership, it seemed to him that Mr. Thomas should be the chairman and ask the people on the committee to help him.

Mr. Thomas replied that he would be willing to serve on the committee.  He did not know if he wanted to be the chairman as he would think Mr. Farmer would be better.

Council Member Ellis offered to go with Mr. Thomas.
Mayor Grogan commented that they heard him and he was just reading the article written by Sheriff Page (a copy is on file in the City Clerk’s office).  He was sure a lot of people had not seen it but it was talking about the EMS and enforcement officers and rescue personnel and the important role in responding to emergency incidents throughout the County.  He talks about the rivers and the lack of access as far as boat ramps.  He pointed out that Mr. Thomas was working with a good group of people and he thought that he and Mr. Farmer [should] go back and approach them about doing those things.  He added that they would not get it if they did not ask for it.

Mr. Thomas stated that it may not be the appropriate time, but asked how much more the city would allow or how much more than this $20,000 to which Mayor Grogan replied none right now, they were not going to sit there and make a commitment.

Council Member Ellis noted that as he had said, with the Emergency Management, rescue squad and things like that, they work a lot on the river and they need to have that access to it.  It had been about 18 months now that this has been talked about.  They have both discussed some things and with Mr. Farmer bringing it forward, it was to be a canoe ramp, but just like Mr. Thomas said, there was no use turning around and making stepping stones when you can make a concrete path.

Mr. Thomas added that the concrete boat ramp would allow for handicap.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he wanted to make a couple of points and a recommendation.  Just for the public’s information, they have $100,000 put aside for contingency funds, for emergencies only, and they have already spent $14,000 on emergencies because of lightning.  He pointed out that if they were to take $60,000 and add to that $14,000 they would only have $26,000 left for emergencies for the next ten months.  They obviously could not do that.  He stated that his recommendation would be to take it back to the river committee and let them make a recommendation and come back to the City Council and let Mr. Farmer be the point person for making that recommendation.  They could talk all day but if they did not have the money there was not much they could do about it.
Mayor Grogan asked Mr. Thomas if he was going to accept the chairmanship to help raise that $70,000 to which Mr. Thomas replied that he would co-chair with Mr. Farmer.

Council Member Carter asked if he had approached anybody at the County level on this also or maybe the Commissioners to which Mr. Thomas replied that he had not really, he had only talked to Sheriff Page.  Council Member Carter pointed out that the County Commissioners control some money also.
Mr. Thomas added that he had talked to [Commissioner] Amelia Dallas just a little bit and she signed the petition.

Council Member Myott suggested that the petition was a good start.  He should get that list of names as there were a lot of people on there who would give money.  Council Member Epps agreed.  If they want it they might support it.

Mr. Thomas thanked the City Council for their time.

Council Member Turner asked if Mr. Farmer was looking for some direction from the Council tonight.

Mr. Farmer replied yes, and if he could answer Council Member Tuggle’s comment earlier about what recommendation that the River Development Committee would give, they pretty much have that.  Their direction was to come to the City Council because they feel like the boat ramp was something very viable and they prefer to do the right thing first instead of doing something and then having to re-do it.  So they would be in favor of it.  He explained that he needed to know if they were going to table the access point for canoe and try to work toward coming up with some funding through private donations.
Council Member Tuggle explained that was his recommendation because Mr. Farmer said earlier it would not make a lot of sense to go ahead and do this and then later on decide to do a boat ramp and then they have wasted $20,000.  That would be $20,000 that could be used toward a boat ramp.

Mr. Farmer agreed and with it being a budgeted item he just wanted to get clarification as to what direction they wanted him to go in and if they wanted him to pursue with some assistance from Mr. Thomas and the River Development Committee to try to locate some funding and even some grants to move forward.  He added that it would probably not be something that will be done in twelve months, it may take a little bit longer, but it was certainly something they could work toward.

Council Member Burnette commented that he was certainly in favor of partnering with whomever to get this done the right way.  He questioned the lease that was signed with Mr. Johnson.  He asked if Mr. Johnson was going to agree to this purpose, plus if they do go with this facility, they were investing quite a bit of money on his land.  He asked how long this lease was for.

Mr. Farmer replied that the lease was a renewable lease every ten years for thirty years and Mr. Johnson did sign the petition so he would not have a problem with this.

Council Member Turner stated that she thought he had talked at the meeting about the cost of permitting, so if they decided to go with this, was the $20,000 money they could use to which Mr. Farmer replied that they could use that $20,000 for the permitting process and getting plans developed to insure that they meet all the regulatory requirements set forth by those agencies.

Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew he had talked about there were five separate entities that they had to go through and one of them was a difficult process and with all the permitting stuff that they have done in the past, it could be like he had said, two or three years before this comes to fruition.  

Mr. Farmer agreed that it could take a while and with the Core of Engineers, they were a big decision in making sure they get their approval, when they get ready to do it.

Council Member Carter stated that he was talking about the different type of wildlife they may possibly find and that could halt the project.  He asked if that same thing would hold true for the canoe access.

Mr. Farmer replied no because they would not have to go through the permitting process because they would be disturbing less than an acre of land, but when you start disturbing the water flows and the water shed, [then] all the agencies get involved in it.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
(a) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 216 Matthews Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
Mrs. Stultz explained that an estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $1,300.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

This matter was on the May 20, 2008, agenda and was discussed by Council.  The owner, Mr. Benjamin Adams, requested additional time to make the necessary repairs.  The council granted him a 90 day extension.  As of this date, Mr. Adams has not requested any inspections on the permit issued on April 17, 2008, and has made very minor repairs to the house.  The following is a time line of the Planning Department’s action on this property.

9/24/07
Inspection of the structure made by Bob Vincent

9/25/07
Complaint and Notice of Hearing prepared and mailed by certified mail to Mr. and Mrs. Adams

9/26/07
Certified receipt signed by Jerald Adams

10/26/07
Held Hearing – Owners did not appear or contact Planning Dept.

1/16/08
Issued Finding of Fact and Order giving owner until April 18, 2008 to repair or demolish structure; mailed by certified mail

1/17/08
Certified receipt signed by Jerald Adams

1/17/08
Sent Order to Sheriff for service on owners since we were not acquainted with Jerald Adams or his relationship to owners

1/25/08
Order served on Benjamin Adams

1/25/08
Benjamin Adams came to Planning Dept. and acknowledged receipt of the Order by the Sheriff’s Deputy and stated that he received the Orders last week and more papers in September.  He explained a family member had been in the hospital critically ill but that he would now have time to make the required repairs and promised to have them completed by the April 18, 2008 deadline.

4/17/08
Mr. Benjamin Adams pulled a Building Permit to repair the house.

6/17/08
Inspection made by Bob Vincent – some facia board was replaced.

8/05/08
Inspection made by Bob Vincent – no changes since last inspection.

A motion was made by Council Member Ellis to approve and adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 216 Matthews Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that he knew that in May, he specifically talked about making sure they gave him enough time to be able to do what needed to be done and they made it clear to him that if he did not have the work done and in place at this time…and if he was not mistaken he was given time, even before they gave him this extension to which Mrs. Stultz replied yes, the plea he made to the City Council, he made to her in January.  Council Member Tuggle stated that he just wanted to make sure, because he knew that they gave him the extra time.
The motion seconded by Council Member Burnette.  Action on the motion was as follows:  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Consideration and adoption of An Ordinance To Extend The Corporate Limits Of  the City of Eden for the Indian Hills Area. 
The City held the Public Information Meeting on June 30, 2008, and the City Council had the public hearing on August 5, 2008, as required by North Carolina General Statutes.  

A motion was made by Council Member Myott seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve and adopt the Ordinance to Extend the Corporate Limits of the City of Eden for the Indian Hills area.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  

Council Member Burnette commented that he thought this was the right thing to do for the city.  
(b) Consideration of subordination agreement for Note and Deed of Trust for the re-financing of the Rhode Island Mill Project.

Mrs. Stultz explained that the city got a grant to do environmental abatement and the original loan was a part of the construction and their financing required that they actually loan them money, and at the end of thirty years somebody writes the city a check for $250,000 and that will be in 2032.  The city has always been in a similar position, to which they will be after the refinancing was done, except that originally they borrowed a lot more money than they were borrowing now so in effect the city was in a better position.
Mayor Grogan added that he had also asked the City Attorney to look at this.

Mr. Tom Medlin, City Attorney, replied that the city was originally in a second lien position, the first lien to BB&T for $4.5 million, now that was going to be paid off with this new financing and it was a little over $2 million, three (3) different loans.  The only other things, they were asking that the city subordinate to were some restrictive covenants required by the North Carolina Housing in order to make that, he thought, a half million dollar loan that they are making and he read through those and they just require low income, or certain income limits and whatnot, for the leases a certain percentage of the lease would be available for that.

A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Carter to approve the subordination agreement. All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Myott to approve the monthly finance report.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion. 

B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services 
Update on Sidewalk Replacement Program
Yates Construction started on July 2, 2008 replacing the 11,068 linear feet of deteriorated sidewalk for the City of Eden’s sidewalk replacement program.  The construction progress can be reported as follows:

· Patrick Street from Washington Street to Early Avenue (East and West sides).

· Washington Street from Patrick Street to Hamilton Street North Side.

· Washington Street from Hamilton Street to Anderson Street North Side.

· McConnell Street from Harris Street to Washington Street East Side.

  If all goes as projected the sidewalk replacement program will be completed by October 31, 2008.

Mr. Darren Gatewood, Streets Superintendent, presented the Council with a slide show of all sidewalk projects.  
Update on Bagged Leaves and Yard Waste

In years past, The City has provided Loose Leaf Collection from October thru February by the Street Division and Bagged Yard Waste Collection from March to October by the Solid Waste Division. There is no longer a time that leaves or fine yard waste should be bagged as a requirement for service. The collection of the fine yard waste and leaves will be picked up on the established days. The Residential Solid Waste Collection Schedule is available online at www.ci.eden.nc.us This change will reduce the expense to residents of having to buy bags, and do away with the extra work required to get leaves and yard waste bagged, and taken to the curb for pick-up. Leaves and Yard Waste should be raked to a point behind the curb, but not in the street or ditch line for pick-up. 
Mr. Paul Amos, Solid Waste Superintendent, explained the past procedure for Bagged Yard Waste Collection.  The reason for that was that they had to provide that service with rear-end loader garbage trucks.  Now, they have an automated leaf collecting truck and residents no longer need to bag their leaves.

Mayor Grogan suggested that he might also remind people as far as putting out limbs, etc., the length and diameters and so forth, to not go putting a tree out there expecting the city to pick it up to which Mr. Amos replied yes that is in the ordinance and Mayor Grogan stated that people needed to be reminded of that.

Council Member Ellis stated that they had both discussed the drops and pickups that they have had to do, and more of the rental properties.  He asked if he would touch on that just a little bit.

Mr. Amos explained that when a resident moved in, they were given free pickup of their bulk and when a resident moved out they also get free pickup.  He pointed out that was taxpayer money going down the drain.  He added that the city also did free pickup during the Spring and Fall Cleanup.  

Mayor Grogan stated that he thought at the same time, they have a Solid Waste Committee and they were looking at making recommendations for changes and he thought that was one of the things on their agenda to make a recommendation to make some type of change to whether you charge fees to the people you are doing that for and they hoped to hear from them within the next month.  It was really a tough decision when you start talking about adding services or deleting services or increasing costs but he could tell them, cost for solid waste has gone from about $17 a house to about $22.  It was a big expense.

Council Member Epps stated at the same token, when people move out, you go by and they were throwing stuff out any old way on the side of the road and there were trucks in their yard.  

Council Member Tuggle added that he thought their solid waste runs about $700,000 a year in the hole to which Council Member Burnette (a member of the Solid Waste Committee) replied that was correct.

D. Engineering
FY 2008-2009 Street Resurfacing Contract
The 2008-09 Street Resurfacing Contract is now underway. W-L Construction & Paving, Inc. out of Danville, VA. is the prime contractor on the project. SL&M Construction will be adjusting the manholes and the water valves. Delta Contracting, Inc. will be doing the asphalt milling. The resurfacing is scheduled to begin on Monday, August 11 on Taft Street. There are 41 street sections scheduled to be resurfaced. Due to the outrageous cost increase of asphalt, I had to eliminate eleven street sections from the original resurfacing list in order to stay within the project budget. The street sections postponed were: Glovenia Street, Highland Drive, Kuder Street, Flynn Street, Gresham Street, Pitcher Avenue, a portion of Chatham Court, Chatham Lane, Southwood Drive, Lawson Street and Jones Street. Although, it is very unfortunate that we have had to eliminate these streets there is nothing we can do to control the fuel cost that is driving the cost of asphalt to a record high. It is our goal to have all of the streets resurfaced by the end of the month in order to avoid any further price increases.

Mrs Tammie Amos, Engineering Department, explained that W.L. Construction started construction last Monday and as of today, 7:00 they were on day seven.  She stated that she was happy to report that they have completed all the structure adjustments except for about ten.  SL&M was the subcontractor completing that work.  They were moving very well and should finish that up tomorrow morning.  The asphalt milling was completed today on Patrick Street by Delta Contracting.  They were able to cut a few corners on that and save some money.  For the resurfacing they have finished 20 of the 40 streets in seven days.  Fifty percent of the asphalt has been laid.  W.L. Construction had a crew come in on Friday and started replacing the stone and shoulder work on the street, they only worked one day on that to try and give them enough time to where they could bring another crew in Thursday and start putting some more rock and dirt down.  Right now from what she was hearing they were hoping to have everything down by Tuesday, which would be a record for them.  

She explained that right now they were running under the cost of the contract.  She also had a $20,000 contingent fee built into that contract cost, so what she hoped to do if she could maintain the cost was to be able to add a couple of the streets back that she had to pull.  Of course whichever street she would choose, will be one that would not have to be milled, that she could throw some manhole risers on and not have to do any extra construction, because those contractors will be gone.  

Council Member Epps stated that they have done a super job but asked if there was a way they can quit having their truck tire prints all over the sidewalks and brand new center lines.

Mrs. Amos replied that was funny that he brought that up because she was out on Maple Street today and fussing at them for letting the trucks track back over the lane that had just been laid and somebody said that if the city wanted to pay for trackless tack, then they could do that.  

Council Member Burnette stated that it was amazing that she would potentially have 40 streets done in ten or twelve days.

Mrs. Amos stated that she also wanted to give them a quick update on Washington Street.  She stated that on Sunday night she was there along with Delta Contracting, NCDOT, and Adams Construction from 6:00 p.m. Sunday night until 5:30 Monday morning and they got everything milled in one night.  The manholes and valve boxes were supposed to be put in yesterday, they did come in today and half were put in.  After the milling was completed, there were some asphalt areas that were cut down to the stone that will have to be patched.  She was told that Adams will do the patching tomorrow and right now they were still planning on paving tomorrow night.  She added that they had said it should take two nights.  
E. Economic & Tourism Development
Tourism Development Projects
BIRDING TRAIL SIGNS

The remaining two Birding Trail Signs were installed on two existing Wildlife Access signs located on Highway 87 and Harrington Highway. Also, the Birding Trail guide arrived and it is gorgeous! We should be very proud to a part of this.

EDEN SHOPPING BROCHURE

The Shopping & Dining brochures arrived and are being distributed throughout Eden and the County as well as in Danville and surrounding areas. These will make great tools for visitors and mail out packets. The Eden Daily News article announcing the brochure is attached to this report.

ONLINE VIDEO

The online video project was completed and can be viewed at www.landoftworivers.com This piece includes videos of River Recreation, Festival and Events, Historic Downtown Shopping, Smith River Greenway, Freedom Park, Historic Places,  and the Eden Drive-In. Also included on the video are area attractions, such as Chinqua-Penn and Autumn Creek Vineyards. This project was funded by the Eden Tourism Board and will allow visitors to explore Eden via video tours on the internet. The project was complete by Richard and Debbie Moore of Nubbin Ridge Productions.

QUILTING FESTIVAL & SALE

I met with Joan Garrison and Sheila Stewart concerning the possibilities of a Quilting Festival & Sale. These two ladies are part of the Twin Rivers Quilting Guild and are experts at what they do. We decided to move ahead with the project which will take place in the Eden Room here at City Hall on October 16, 17 & 18. They wanted to start small and have twelve quilters participate by invitation only. These quilts and other quilted items will be very good quality. We believe this event has the potential to grow and become a big event for our City.

LEGO BUILD OFF

I attended a LEGO Build Off Contest in Danville where my son was a contestant. After seeing this I really want to create an event like this for Eden. Over 75 children participated and it brought in lots of parents, grand-parents, community folks and created a lot of excitement. We are proposing that the proceeds go toward the purchase of nice decorative trash containers to be placed in the downtowns, river access points and wherever we see the need across the City. The slogan could read, “Eden’s LEGO Build Off:  Our Children Helping Create a Cleaner Community”. This would make a great winter event.

“FILL THE BUS” 

I met with Embarq officials to discuss how we can help with their “Fill The Bus” campaign that helps secure school supplies for those children in need. A Rockingham County school bus will be parked at Ruby Tuesday from 10 to 4 on Saturday, August 23. Embarq officials will be onsite to help unload supplies for those donating and put them on the bus. We are urging all those that can to come by and support this very needed project and literally “FILL THE BUS”. Embarq is very excited about partnering with the City of Eden on this venture.

RIVERFEST

RiverFest is shaping up to be one of the best ever! New additions this year include:

· River Village that will include many DRBA activities for children & adults, stew, cold drinks, river excursions provided by Three Rivers Outfitters, bateau display and string music.

· New Logo – Attached to report.

· Antique Engine Village

· Welcome Tent decorated by a local artist to depict a river bank with the bateau in the background.

· Some of the exhibitors will include wool spinning demonstration, Piedmont Land Conservancy, Haw River State Park along with many more.

The festival will also include old favorites such as great music, artisans, tons of great food, Little Miss RiverFest contest, Fife & Drum Corp, 4H Camp Hands on Activities, Kdis Zone and of course the Trolley.

John Trump within his Opinion Column in the Eden Daily News endorsed RiverFest as the County’s premier festival. The article is attached to this report.

We have had many inquiries from all over asking about the festival – some as far away as Pennsylvania. This is going to be a great festival!!

Mrs. Cindy Adams, Economic and Tourism Coordinator, gave her report.

F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 
Mr. Johnny Farmer, Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance Director, presented his reports earlier in the meeting.

Monthly Report for August – Johnny Farmer
Report on Hwy 700 Boat Ramp – Johnny Farmer
G. Police 
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections 
Report on Comprehensive Transportation Plan and Streetscape Project – Kelly Stultz
Comprehensive Transportation Plan

After Eden’s Comprehensive Transportation Plan was started, the NCDOT re-structured their department.  We expect a draft for review by our department by September 2, 2008.  Once the draft has been reviewed by the City a final draft will be prepared for review and approval by the City Council.  We do plan to give the public and opportunity to view the plan.
There will be some major differences between the new proposal and the transportation plans we have had for the past thirty years.  There will be recommendations to alter the traffic pattern on Highway #14 to improve flow of vehicles and we plan to focus on the projects that are attainable.  Our current plan has projects that have been included for more than three decades and have no hope for being built.
The CTP is our major tool in lobbying the NCDOT and the State for transportation improvements for the City.

Streetscape Project
Beginning on Tuesday August 12, the final portions of the Washington Street Project are being completed.  The brickwork is being installed.  The crosswalks for Washington Street will be bid under the same contract as the Draper Village Project.
The improvements to Draper Village have been delayed by changes in the project scope and grant approval from the NCDOT to assist the City with the improvements.  We have planned to piggy-back the contract for Draper Village with the Washington Street Project.  However, when it was determined that additional work would be required for sidewalk rehabilitation and landscaping, we were fortunate to get a commitment from NCDOT for funds.  When NCDOT funds are used in any project, the entire project must be bind according to NCDOT rules.
We expect the documents to be completed by the consultants early next week.  Then they will be forwarded to John Hunsinger of NCDOT for review and then put out for bid.  We plan for a September start date on the project. 

Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, presented a slideshow presentation of the downtown streetscape project.  

Council Member Burnette stated that there were a couple of lights that have not been mounted yet.  He asked if she knew the status.

Mrs. Stultz replied that to her understanding that they were in place.  

Mayor Grogan stated that he knew there had been some talk among the merchants about doing some brick pavers at the crosswalk.

Mrs. Stultz replied that was in the DOT money that was received, what it will actually be, they will go into the brand new asphalt and put in colored stamped asphalt.  

J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a)  Approval and adoption of minutes:  July 15 and August 5, 2008.  
(b)   Approval and adoption of Budget Amendment #1 – 2008 Labrie Automizer Automated Garbage Truck.  
The 2008 Labrie Automizer Automated Garbage truck was ordered in fiscal year 2007-2008 with expected delivery of late March 2008.  The city financed the purchase of this truck and received the loan proceeds on March 13, 2008.  However, there were unexpected delays and the truck was not delivered until July 18, 2008.  At the end of fiscal year 2007-2008, the proceeds that were received on March 13th went into the General Fund fund balance.  The attached budget amendment is to appropriate these loan proceeds in the current fiscal year (2008-2009).

	
	 
	Account #
	 From 
	 To 
	 Amount 

	General Fund
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	Fund Balance Appropriated
	10-3991-99100
	 $             404,500.00 
	 $     608,065.00 
	 $        203,565.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	General Fund
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	Solid Waste C/O Vehicles
	10-4710-55000
	 $                              -   
	 $     203,565.00 
	 $        203,565.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Appropriate loan proceeds that were received in FY 07-08 but were not expended until FY 08-09.
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Adopted and effective this 19th day of August, 2008.
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	Sheralene Thompson, City Clerk
	
	 John Grogran, Mayor 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


(c)    Approval and adoption of a Resolution in support of the North Carolina League of Municipalities Green Challenge.

RESOLUTION ACCEPTING THE NORTH CAROLINA

LEAGUE OF MUNICIPALITIES GREEN CHALLENGE

WHEREAS, the City of Eden wants to emphasize the benefits of energy conservation and conservation of other natural resources such as water;
WHEREAS, the City of Eden wants to demonstrate that conservation practices can be applied to the daily operations of municipal government and to infrastructure projects;
WHEREAS, the City of Eden seeks to find methods of service delivery and operations that conserve energy and resources, thus saving taxpayer dollars and protecting and preserving the environment;
WHEREAS, sound conservation practices can reduce governments costs over the long-term;
WHEREAS, this government would lead by example to show the practicality and effectiveness of conservation practices;
WHEREAS, the City of Eden seeks to encourage its citizens and its businesses to be stewards of the environment;

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE City of Eden accepts the NCLM Green Challenge and pledges to work toward achieving the various levels of the challenge, indicating measures accomplished to save energy and other natural resources over the next three years.

Adopted by the City Council of the City of Eden this 19th day of August, 2008.

ATTEST                                                                                      Eden City Council

                                                                                                     By.   John E. Grogan

Sheralene Thompson

City Clerk   
Council Member Burnette commented that they were participating in the North Carolina Green, which was sponsored by the North Carolina League of Municipalities.  He stated that he received questions a lot of times as to what was the city doing about saving costs.  This was one thing, not only about saving costs, it was conservation, recycling, green as much as possible, but certainly he thought the public needs to know the city was setting standard and leadership for this one item.

(d) Approval and adoption of a Resolution in support of Rockingham County Help for Homeless, Inc., 10-Year Plan to End Homelessness.  
RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF 10-YEAR PLAN TO END HOMELESSNESS

WHEREAS, The City of Eden is committed to ending homelessness; and

WHEREAS, chronically homeless individuals and families with the most persistent forms of homelessness are affected not only by poverty, but also by conditions such as unemployment, mental illness and lack of affordable housing and substance abuse assistance; and

WHEREAS, cities and counties are on the front line of the response to homelessness; and

WHEREAS, in order to make housing for chronically homeless individuals and families work, supportive services are necessary to mitigate health, unemployment, substance abuse, and mental health problems; and

WHEREAS, research suggests that supportive housing model strategies improve the quality of life for both the individual and families being housed as well as the community at large; and

WHEREAS, the abolition of chronic homelessness requires collaboration and coordination at all levels of government, together with community institutions, businesses and faith based organizations to determine how best to implement prevention and intervention strategies; and

WHEREAS, the U.S. Inter-Agency Council on Homelessness has been meeting with local officials across the country to foster the 10-year plans in partnership with all sectors of the community;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the City Council of the City of Eden supports an effort to derive a 10-year plan to end homelessness in Rockingham County.

ADOPTED BY:  The Eden City Council this 19th day of August, 2008.







John E. Grogan, Mayor
ATTEST:
Sheralene S. Thompson, City Clerk
Council Member Tuggle pulled this item for discussion.

Mayor Grogan explained that this item was in support of Rockingham County Help for Homeless, who were doing a ten year plan to try to help homelessness in our county.  That was a coalition of agencies that work together with the Department of Social Services.  They meet on a monthly basis at the Red Cross at 8:00 in the morning.  They would really like to have the news media or any of the elected officials there.  They get points based on people who do attend and if an elected official was there they get an extra few points.  
Council Member Tuggle stated that he wanted to ask a question of Mrs. Stultz regarding the portion of the Resolution that mentioned housing model strategies and that could be a whole host of things.  He stated that they had discussed earlier about the possibility of there being houses where they would have homeless people.  He stated that he was all for having some type of model or strategies but he wanted to make sure that the strategy may be in a neighborhood where you have people that were homeless or overcome with drug problems or a mental illness and he just wanted to make sure they have some kind of say so as to where these houses would possibly be located.

Mrs. Stultz explained that many times when you hear talk about help for homeless the first thing that comes to everyone’s mind is homeless shelter.  That was not even the most common form of housing folks who lack it.  You see lots of transitional housing, extremely low rental units and all kinds of things.  They have to remember that group homes were in every neighborhood in this community.  And when the State first decided that they had to allow them in any residential area, there was a lot of fear associated with it, and to her knowledge in the eighteen years she had been there they have never had a problem resulting from a group home.  She added that she thought there was in their ordinance now, if somebody wanted to build certain kinds of housing, particular multi-unit housing, there was a special use permit required and they have considered some amendments to the ordinance to deal with homelessness and as yet she did not think it had been considered.

Council Member Tuggle stated that they could end up with a house in a neighborhood and it could have homeless in that house to which Mrs. Stultz replied that would depend on how the Council dealt with their regulations but if a group home was permitted and a correct request done and approved by the State, they have it now.

Mayor Grogan asked Mrs. Stultz to explain to Council Member Tuggle the difference between homeless and a group home.

Mrs. Stultz explained there was a big difference, a group home generally entails folks who have certain developmental disabilities or other kinds….to which Council Member Tuggle noted that he really understood it, he just wanted to make sure it was on the record that he at least made the comment.  
(e) Approval and adoption of a Solid Waste Ordinance Amendment – Eden City Code Article IV Yard Rubbish and Trash §12-57 Preparation for Collection.
The subject section of the City Code requires that property owners put yard waste and leaves in plastic bags during certain times of the year. With the purchase of the automated leaf vehicle this practice is no longer necessary. In fact the placement of yard waste and leaves in plastic bags reduces the efficiency of the collection process. 

Since the collection of leaves and yard waste is now accomplished in the same manner throughout the year there is no longer any need for the City Manager to annually publish a schedule of beginning and ending dates for loose and bagged collections.
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Burnette to approve the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.  
CLOSED SESSION:
There was no closed session this month.
ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette     to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
                                                          












Respectfully submitted







____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             
City Clerk

ATTEST:
________________
John E. Grogan, Mayor 
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